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WHAT A YEAR!

We’ve been through some very trying times during
this past year and a half. There were times that we
all thought, “Things just can’t get any worse,” we’d
sigh—and then they did. Headline after headline,
news flash after news flash, all delivering drabness
and upsetting stories. It would have been easy to
throw our hands into the air and give up. But we did-
n’t. We continued through our personal troubles,
community division and national catastrophes.
Hopefully, we have all continued to keep our faith
and courage and look ahead. As Euripides wrote,
“To persevere, trusting in what hopes one has, is
courage. The coward despairs.” We are not cowards.
Remember when our grandparents would remind us
of something and say, “When I was younger …”
Now, who are the grandparents? Don’t be ashamed
of your gray hair. Wear it proudly – you earned it!
However, it is funny how when you get older your
hair doesn’t grow the way it used to … or in the same
places. Maybe you’ve stopped growing vertically, but
not horizontally. Then there was the first time you
had to honestly admit that you didn’t remember
whether you took your daily meds, turned off the
coffee pot and unplugged your curling iron before
you left the house, or you drove the last 20 miles
with your right turn signal on. If you want to jog your
memory, take your laptop out for a run. Exercising
doesn’t mean walking to the refrigerator and back to
the recliner dozens of times a day.

One time, long ago, having the latest gadget really
mattered. Now we’ve reached that age of maturity

when we’re asking, “Do I really want a new cell
phone? Will my friends really disown me if I don’t
get the latest one on the market?” Let’s face it –
two-year-olds can outmaneuver us on the cell phone
and the computer; it really doesn’t matter whether
we have version 1.0 or 10.0. We’ll never catch up.
Although, it’s pretty shameful when you would
rather give up chocolate than your computer.

As the old saying goes, “You’re as young as you
feel.” And it’s true! Despite what the mirror says or
the number of candles on our birthday cakes, many
seniors say they feel no different that they did ten,
twenty or even thirty years ago. Even though
younger people often perceive us as slow, weak or
out of touch with today’s world. We know that no
matter what age we are, no one’s perception of us
matters more than the way we perceive ourselves.
On second thought, show me someone who walks
with his head held really high, and I’ll show you
someone who hasn’t gotten used to his bifocals.

Has your pharmacist ever said to you, “Take one of
these every three hours, or as often as you can get
the cap off”? It’s a pity when store clerks start call-
ing you “Sweetie.” Aging is kind of like a cute
puppy; it’s a little hairy but you might as well
embrace it. Always smile so that others will mistake
your wrinkles for laugh lines. I know that by the time
we get our shoulders to the wheel, our noses to the
grindstone, and our ears to the ground, it’s usually
time for lunch.

What a Year continued on page 2
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Just a reminder… All units should be gathering their
volunteer hours. I will begin collecting the hours from
each unit beginning August 1. Volunteer hours will be
tallied from September 1, 2020, through August 31,
2021. If you want to send the hours in early, you can
approximate your hours volunteered for the month of
August 2021. (Please send them to me by mail – 515 16th
Street, Alamogordo, New Mexico 88310, or by email –
lindacarr69@gmail.com). Let’s just try to stay on top of
it so that there is no mad dash to the finish line.

All of the top volunteer hour recipients will be rec-
ognized in the fall NMAER newsletter since we will
be on a limited time schedule for the virtual State
Conference (Sept. 24 from 11:00 am – 2:00 pm).

Keep up the good work… our volunteers are amaz-
ing, giving, and of course, go-getters!! Thank you to
all who found the time to volunteer during the pan-
demic… you ROCK!!

Linda Carr/NMAER 1st Vice-President

COMMUNITY SERVICE UPDATE

At its June 29, 2020 meeting, the Executive Board
voted to have a Virtual State Conference scheduled
for September 24, 2021. As you recall, the
Outstanding Unit Members for 2020 were honored
in the NMAER Fall Newsletter. And this year we
will honor the 2021 Outstanding Unit Members in
the same manner.

I am requesting that you provide me (preferably by
email) with the following information by August 16,
2021:

1. The name of your Unit’s choice for the
Outstanding Unit Member for 2021;

2. A short BIO of no more than one page or
approximately 120 words; and

3. A picture of the unit member selected.

Please email this information to me at
polarr1964@hotmail.com. If you have any ques-
tions, you can contact me by phone (505) 603-2256
or email. Thank you for your prompt response to
this request.

Stay Well and Be Happy

D. Pauline Rindone, Ph.D.

OUTSTANDING UNIT MEMBER

We know enough to realize that we must go on
about our daily lives, despite the real and imagined
problems around us. We shall continue despite our
personal troubles, the community unrest, national
disasters and world upheavals. Most of us carry on
without a thought to the fortitude it takes to perse-
vere day after day. We continue to love and laugh
without dwelling on those voices and situations that
are pulling at our hearts. Each of us possesses capa-
bilities and skills that we can use to help others and
brighten our corner of the world. We must maintain
our ideals and continue to work for improvement
and look ahead in faith. “Hope is putting faith to
work when doubting would be easier.” Many of our
troubles come from too much time on our hands and
not enough time on our knees.

Vicki Smith, NMAER Past President

What a Year continued from page 1

Please call or email NMAER when you move, so
we can ensure that you continue to receive your
NMAER Newsletter and other important infor-
mation.  Please call 505 275-6427 or send an email
to nmaer@cybermesa.comto provide us with
your updated address.  It will help us keep our
database up to date, while keeping you informed.  

Thanks for your assistance!

HAVE YOU MOVED IN THE
LAST 12 MONTHS?
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Back to normal, yes, I know some of our friends may
say we were never too normal. As we are now
allowed to have in-person meetings we are faced
with the challenge of getting our members to attend
our local meetings and hopefully become involved
with the local Units. We do not think there is any
magical answer to getting everyone involved again
but it is important to make an attempt as well as
recruit new members.

Life Insurance
Years ago New Mexico Retiree Health Care
Authority provided a Basic Life Insurance policy but
due to financial reasons there was a change, and
each individual had to decide whether to keep that
policy and pay full coverage or discontinue. Retirees
also have the option of purchasing other insurance
options during the Switch Enrollment periods each
fall. If you have any questions on the Basic Life pol-
icy or any other RHCA Insurance plans contact the
NMRHCA Office at 1 800 233-2576 and ask to
speak to a Customer Service representative.

We are encouraging all members to participate in
the State Conference in September which is going to
be held by means of a Zoom meeting. This will pro-
vide everyone an opportunity to see some of the
activities of the State Conference and may encour-
age them to attend in future years. We are hoping
some locals will be able to arrange a group meeting
to watch and participate. There will be additional
information concerning this prior to the convention.

Joelyn Pafford, Membership - North
Ray Vincent, Membership - South

MEMBERSHIP REPORT

Like us on Facebook!

Summer is quickly coming to an end and fall is right
around the corner. Throughout this time NMAER
has been preparing for our conference to be held in
September. Because of the pandemic, the last 16
months have been challenging as everyone with
NMAER has had to adapt and learn how to use
Zoom in order to hold virtual meetings with our
members. This has helped us to stay in contact with
our membership and to make sure that our member
benefits are protected. This year our annual confer-
ence will be virtual on Zoom, and we are hoping that
many of our members will be able to join us.

Our goals for the coming year will be to assist local
units to return to normal by holding in-person meet-
ings, recruiting new members, focusing on associate
members, and being able to have our annual confer-
ence in Clovis, New Mexico in the year 2022. We had
a successful legislative session this past year as SB 21
and SB 42 were passed, which will benefit present
and future retirees. Thanks to everyone involved in
helping pass these bills and making sure our pension
and health benefits will be there for all retirees.

Thanks to Russell Goff and his office staff and for a
very dedicated executive board to keep us informed
and all of us working together to make sure that our
pension and health benefits are there for all retirees.
Lastly, we again encourage all members to please try
and join us for the virtual conference to be held in
September. Enjoy the rest of your summer and stay
safe. Your NMAER Board is working for our mem-
bership 24/7. Thanks, everyone.

Michael Torrez, President

FROM THE PRESIDENT
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The ERB Investment Report for May 31, 2021,
showed the following:
• A one-year return of 29.3%, a three-year return

of 10.5%, a five-year return of 10.6%, a ten-year
return of 8.4% and a 9.2% return since inception.

• The total assets were reported as $15,707,096,276
on May 31, 2021. (A new record)

The ERB Investment Report for the first quarter
ending March 31, 2021, showed the following:
• A one-year return of 23.6%, a three-year return

of 8.56%, a five-year return of 9.42%, a ten-year
return of 7.85%, a fifteen-year return of 6.99%, a
twenty-year return of 6.75% and a 9.07% return
since inception.

• The total assets were reported as $14,732,541,618
on March 31, 2021.

On Friday, June 11, 2021, the Educational
Retirement Board held its regularly scheduled meet-
ing virtually. Here are some of the highlights of that
meeting:
• The ERB Board of Trustees witnessed the swear-

ing in of two new Board Members: AFT
Representative Dr. Matias Fontenla, and
Secretary of Higher Education Stephanie
Rodriquez, along with her designee, Mario
Suazo. As in the case of PED, the Higher Ed
designee will serve in the absence of the Secretary
of Higher Education. With these additions, the
ERB is now a nine-member board.

• The ERB Board of Trustees heard and approved
a report from the Alternative Retirement Plan
Committee.

• The ERB Board of Trustees heard an update on
the GASB 67 & 68 Audit Report.

• The ERB Board of Trustees heard and approved
the Fixed Income Policy Revision.

• The ERB Board of Trustees heard the Investment
Reports.

• The ERB Board of Trustees heard and approved
1012 regular retirements in the period of April 1,

THE LATEST HAPPENINGS WITH THE 
EDUCATIONAL RETIREMENT BOARD

2021 to May 31, 2021. This is a sizeable increase
over May 2020.

• The ERB Board of Trustees heard and approved
the Disability Retirements Report.

• The ERB Board of Trustees heard and approved
an update on the new ERB Building.

Since our last reporting in the spring newsletter, the
ERB Interim Executive Director has announced that
Lawrence Esquibel has been selected as the new
Deputy Director of ERB. He previously served as the
Chief Information Director before assuming the role
of the Deputy Director on May 1.

Lastly, as previously indicated, Jan Goodwin resigned
in March 2021. A Search Committee has been estab-
lished; however, currently the search committee is on
hold as the Board of Trustees awaits discussions with
the Governor on salary issues.

Remember, “Don’t take your benefits for granted.”

Russell Goff, ERB Representative

SUMMARY OF MINUTES

Virtual Meeting of the NMAER Executive Board
June 11, 2021

The Executive Board met virtually on June 11, 2021,
between 11:00 a.m. and 12:35 p.m.  Nine of ten vot-
ing members and five of seven non-voting members
were present.

After opening ceremonies, the following actions
were taken by the Executive Board:  Approved the
Agenda; Approved the Minutes from the April 8,
2021, Executive Board Meeting; and Approved the
Financial Report as of May 30, 2021.  The Profit and
Loss report for the period of January 1, 2021,
through May 30, 2021, showed Total Income of
$90,708.97 and Total Expenses of $58,694.72 for a

Summary of Minutes continued on page 6
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new or experienced, can be contacted on important
issues.

Having an NMAER member in every part of the
State working to communicate with just one or two
legislators can make a big impact. The AALs who
work with Russell Goff, our Director, to make a
phone call or send an e-mail to a Legislator have
proven to be the most effective lobbyists that
NMAER has because they can contact more legisla-
tors than Russell or our regular lobbyists can talk
with. The more folks we have working together, the
bigger impact we can make. (And, some Legislators
are meeting in committees this summer as you read
this.)

Please send Russell or me an e-mail if you want
to work with the AALs this coming year. All
our retirees can benefit by being proactive.
You can contact us at nmaer@cybermesa.com
or evalynne.hunemuller@comcast.net.

Evalynne Hunemuller, AAL Coordinator

If you receive this Newsletter, you are a member of
the growing community of retirees who spent their
working lives in an educational institution in New
Mexico. As a young employee — or even a middle-
aged employee — you probably paid little attention
to your retirement plan (except to be disgruntled
about the amount ERB deducted from your check
each month for retirement). I know I didn’t, but I
knew some department somewhere was taking care
of my retirement for me. Well, they were; and the
Educational Retirement Board has done a great job
of keeping your retirement safe and, more impor-
tantly, sound for you.

Once they retire, many folks unfortunately continue
to have the same attitude about their retirement
funds. Someone, somewhere, is taking care of my
retirement funds for me; and everything has been
just fine all these years, so things will probably con-
tinue on that same trajectory.

Well, maybe and maybe not. Every year there are
bills impacting the education retirement system that
will be heard, first in committee(s), and then by the
full House and Senate. Some of these bills are posi-
tive for our retirement, such as the one sponsored by
Senator Mimi Stewart this year. Some, however, are
not.

Here’s one problem. Every two years, some mem-
bership of the House of Representatives changes.
Every four years, some membership of the Senate
changes. These folks hear hundreds of bills during a
legislative session. For them, and other members of
the legislature, trying to be knowledgeable about
everything is an almost impossible task.

Here’s where NMAER and its 6,000+ members
come in. The Adopt A Legislator (AAL) team in
NMAER was created to assist our Board, our
Director and our lobbyists in communicating with
legislators about issues that affect us. We all work
together to be sure that every legislator, whether

WHO’S MAKING DECISIONS ABOUT 
YOUR RETIREMENT FUNDS?

This covers the period of January 1, 2021 through 
June 30, 2021:

Regular Checking Account ......................$171,045.05

Income to Date.........................................$  99,381.12

Expenses to Date......................................$  67,728.65

Net Income to Date ..................................$  31,652.47

Current Assets...........................................$282,273.95

FixedAssets................................................$ 10,184.28

Total Assets ...............................................$292,458.23

Political Development ..............................$  5,889.92

Janice Sells, NMAER Treasurer  

TREASURER’S REPORT
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LINDA CARR, PRESIDENT
Linda represents the Otero County AER. She is
retired from the Alamogordo Public Schools and
has previously served as the First and Second Vice-
Presidents, Co-Coordinator of the AAL’s and served
on other NMAER Committees. She is running this
year for State President in 2022.

Dr. PAULINE RINDONE, 1ST VICE-PRESIDENT
Pauline represents the City Different REA. She
retired as Director of the NM Legislative Education
Study Committee. She has served as the Second
Vice-President the last two years, served on the
Legislative Committee, the AARP Advocacy
Council and other NMAER Committees. She is run-
ning this year for First Vice-President in 2022.

JOELYN PAFFORD, 2ND VICE-PRESIDENT
Joelyn represents the Raton AER. She is retired
from the Raton Public Schools. She has served as
Membership-North representative for the last two
years, assisted with the Raton State Convention and
other NMAER Committees. She is running this year
for Second Vice-President in 2022.

JAMIE WIDNER, 3RD VICE-PRESIDENT 
(LEGISLATIVE CHAIR)
Jamie represents the Curry County AER. He retired
as Superintendent of the Melrose Public Schools.
Prior to his retirement in 2020, he served as
Superintendent of House Municipal Schools and on
numerous committees, including the NM Coalition
of Educational Leaders. He is running this year for
Third Vice-President in 2022. 

AT LARGE REPRESENTATIVES:

CHERI DOTSON, MEMBERSHIP-NORTH
Cheri represents the City Different REA. She is a
retired school nurse from the Santa Fe Public
Schools. Cheri has served as a volunteer for
NMAER, the NM-AARP Advocacy Council and the
Santa Fe Public Schools. She and her husband vol-
unteered during the NMAER Senior Day activities

SLATE OF OFFICERS - BRIEF BIOS 2022

at the Round House in 2019. She is running this year
for the Membership-North Position in 2022.

PEGGY NELSON, MEMBERSHIP-SOUTH
Peggy represents the Las Cruces AER. She is retired
from the Deming Public Schools. She has served as
Publicity Chair for the Las Cruces AER, assisted
with the State Convention in 2015, attended Taos,
Gallup and Raton State Conventions as a voting del-
egate and became an AAL in 2018. She is running
this year for the Membership-South Position in
2022.

RAY VINCENT, AMENDMENTS
Ray represents the Otero County AER. He is a
retired teacher, Title I Reading Data Specialist and
Counselor from the Alamogordo Public Schools. He
has served as the Membership-South Representa-
tive for the last two years. He is running this year for
the Amendments Chair position.

OTHERS OFFICERS NOT UP FOR ELECTION
IN 2022:

MICHAEL TORREZ, PAST PRESIDENT

DR. TOMAS SALAZAR, 
NMRHCA REPRESENTATIVE

RUSSELL GOFF, NMERB REPRESENTATIVE

Net Income of $32,014.25.

Also Approved Actions:  Approved recipients of the
Distinguished Service Award and President's
Award; Approved Executive Board Committee
Appointment; and Approved Lobbyist Contract.
Additionally, the Board received reports from offi-
cers and committees.

Cynthia Fusco, Secretary

Secretary's Note:  Copies of the approved minutes are available
upon written request to the NMAER Office at 3900 Juan Tabo
Blvd., NE, Suite 7, Albuquerque, NM 87111

Summary of Minutes continued from page 4
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Please find below a current count of your membership.

Associate 2020............................................................134
Associate 2021..............................................................99
Associate 2022................................................................2
Auto..........................................................................4,113
Life .............................................................................173
Paid 2020.....................................................................252
Paid 2021..................................................................1,420  
Paid 2022.......................................................................57
Paid 2022.........................................................................2

Total Membership ................................................ 6,252
Additional Mailings ................................................. 253

Total Database Entries .........................................6,505

Deceased since 1/1/21 ................................................35
Deleted since 1/1/21 .....................................................3

Debbie Garrison, Database Manager

MEMBERSHIP REPORT
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Hi to all NMAER members; I hope you’re having a
fun and relaxing summer!

Presently, several AARP NM volunteers are attend-
ing legislative committee meetings that are virtual in
preparation for the 2022 legislative session.

Also, and this is just in the planning stages,  AARP
NM is relocating the Santa Fe office to Albu-
querque in May of 2023. For more information
about this or any questions you may have, please
contact Joseph Sanchez, AARP NM State
Director, at jpsanchez@aarp.org.

Lastly, I continue to urge you to join AARP  and take
part in the many programs and activities that AARP
offers for our age group. Just go to  aarp.org, select
New Mexico and see all of the many options that are
available to you each day, and then TRY ONE :)!

Roger Greer, AARP - NM Interim State President

AARP NM INTERIM STATE
PRESIDENT’S REPORT

As we venture out of COVID and move forward
toward a Return to Normalcy, it is vital that we
assess what has changed in our lives and our Units
and determine where we might need to set new
expectations and new directions. We need to keep
what we have learned and see how we can adapt
these new ideas to our Units and the association.
The key is reaching out to our membership and
encouraging their return and participation. Change
has happened! How we approach this change will
determine future successes of our Units and our
association.

As we have previously indicated, the 78th NMAER
State Conference on September 24, 2021, will be vir-
tual. This will be an opportunity for you to partici-
pate without having to leave your home and hear
information on your retirement benefits and retiree
information. The draft program and registration
information are included in this summer edition.
This year’s program will include the opportunity to
win gift prizes of $50 to $100. Winners will be
announced toward the end of the conference meet-
ing. To be eligible for these gift cards, you must have
registered to attend the virtual conference. We hope
you will take time to join us!

In closing, I would like to express my thanks to
President Michael Torrez and the Executive Board
for their leadership during 2020-21. They have
worked very hard at keeping the association moving
forward during this unprecedented and challenging
period of time. The Executive Board was presented
with many difficult challenges during these last six-
teen months but handled these issues in an excellent
manner. At this time the Board’s efforts now center
around assisting and supporting our Units in a
return to in-person activities. Please let the State
Office know how we can help as you move forward.

“Don’t take your benefits for granted.”

Russell Goff, Executive Director

A RETURN TO NORMALCY
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On July 15th and 16th, the NMRHCA Board of
Directors held its 2021 Annual Meeting in Taos. The
agenda included presentations and discussions on
investment performance, program solvency, health
care trends and a summary of recent agency opera-
tions. The Board elected officers: Doug Crandall
(President), Therese Saunders (Vice President) and
Leanne Larrañaga-Ruffy (Secretary). Committee
assignments will be made at the Board’s August 31st
meeting.

While medical plan costs have remained ostensibly
flat during the past year, prescription drug cost
increases have persisted. Consequently, this has led
to a continual growth of overall spending. This per-
vasive pattern played the decisive role as the Board
adopted plan design and rate increases which take
effect on January 1, 2022. The plan rate increases
reflect respectively, six (6) percent and four (4) per-
cent increases for the pre-Medicare plan and
Medicare supplemental plan. Recall that the Board
adopts plans by attempting to establish alignment
between incoming revenue and program expendi-
tures. The adopted scenario results in a one (1) per-
cent undercharge, i.e., expenditures are projected to
exceed revenue by one percent.

Despite this challenge, NMRHCA staff reports con-
tinued improvements to the solvency of the program
as trust fund balances surpassed $1 billion back in
April. This announcement affirms the actions taken
by the Board over the course of the past 10 years to
include rule changes and other plan modifications
that, while not popular, have stabilized the trajecto-
ry of this program for both current and future partic-
ipants.

Executive Director, David Archuleta, shared this
anecdote: “In 1789, Benjamin Franklin wrote a let-
ter to Jean-Baptiste Le Roy (a famous French physi-
cist at the time) where he stated that ‘our new
Constitution is now established, and has an appear-
ance that promises permanency; but in this world

NM RETIREE HEALTH CARE UPDATE

nothing can be said to be certain, except death and
taxes.’ I think he meant to write death, taxes and
increases in health care costs. While the costs are
expected to grow in the low single digits (percent-
age-wise), they’re still expected to grow; therefore,
the NMRHCA will focus on limiting that increase in
2022 and identifying any savings opportunities.”

As part of its summer newsletter, scheduled for the
first week in August, NMRHCA staff will provide
greater detail of actions adopted by the Board. The
newsletter will include: information about this year’s
switch enrollment period, a schedule of online meet-
ings, and information about scheduling an appoint-
ment with a customer service representative as
NMRHCA resumes in-person interactions. Anyone
interested in participating in the Board meetings
may visit the Notices Section of the NMRHCA’s
website which includes a GoToMeeting link and
access code.

Tomas E. Salazar, 
NMAER: NMRHCA Representative

Save the Date!

NMAER
Virtual 
State

Conference
September 24, 2021

nmaer@cybermesa.com | 505-275-6472
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Current Resident or

IN MEMORIAM
The following New Mexico educational employees have passed away and their names have not been previously provided
in the Newsletter.  Henceforth, if you know of any deceased educational retirees in your area and would like to have their
name included in this Memoriam, please send that information to Glenda Dickey, 2327 Camino Pintores, Santa Fe, NM
87505, or email them to dickeyglenda@gmail.com

Albuquerque
Mary Ann Anderson
Maria McDonald Baca
Edith Blackwell
Gina Chance
Augustina "Tina" Claghorn
Janet Cross
Glenda Edwards
Sarah Henderson
Marie Hennessee
Jerry Maier
Virginia McGiboney
Henrietta (Queta) Olguin
Don Oman 
Milton Sanchez
Dana Tucker Skabelund

Bernalillo
Julia Arden McIntosh

Belen
Jean R. George

Clovis
Dell Dickenson
Joan Edwards
James Hopkins
Nedra Isbell
Lois Jones
Dell Dickenson
Nedra Isbell
Joyce McKinney
Jim Turnbough
Ronnie Warmuth

Espanola
Bill Caperton
Esperanza Gonzales
Lucille Gomez

Farmington
Lee Crajkowski
David Garcia
Lois Johnson
Peggy Ann Lee
Leonard Mascarenas
Elued Ortega
Mary Steinkamp
Delfin Ulibarri

Gadsden
Emilenan Allen

Las Cruses
Naomi Cellan

Las Vegas
Margaret Aragon
Am Castillo
Louie Lucero

Lovington
Don Anderson

Roswell
Doris Collins

Santa Fe
Aggie Cardenas

Socorro
Francisco Sisneros


